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I. Call to Order 
Chairman Billy Samuels, LEPC Chairman, alright good morning everyone, I call this meeting 
to order, this is March 15, 2022, LEPC.  It is 10:00.  Go to Agenda Item #II.  Andria will you 
do the roll call please and sign me present. 

II. Roll Call
Andria Webster:  Yes Chief, I have the LEPC Chairman Billy Samuels present, LEPC Vice-
Chair Rachel Skidmore.  Before I proceed, if I miss anyone on the call or for some reason
there is a lag, go ahead and just email me or you can drop a note in the drop box that you
were here present on the meeting and I will make sure I will write it down.  Called roll and
noted that a quorum was present.

Andria Webster:  Alright Chief and with that we have made quorum.

Chief:  Copy that (9:59).  Please make sure you do have Art Perillo from Las Vegas Fire &
Rescue.  Chief Travis Anderson from North Town is on; Sean Simoneau from Henderson is
on and there was one other that I thought needed to be marked, so make sure you get those
right there.

Andria Webster:  Thank you.

Chief:  Thank you.  Alright, we close out Agenda Item #II and go to Agenda Item #III

III. Public Comments
This is for discussion only.  No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this item of
the Agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on the Agenda as an item
upon which action may be taken.  Public comments may be limited to 2 minutes per person at
the discretion of the Chair.  Persons may not allocate unused time to other speakers.



Comments will not be restricted based on viewpoint.  Do I have anybody for public comment?  
So every now and then you guys all know we will have public comments ending this meeting 
and go on to say if you think something comes up during that time period, you will have the 
opportunity to discuss it then.  Close out Item #III and go to Item #IV. 
 

IV. Comments from the Chair:  (Discussion Only) 
This is going to be comments from the Chair.  But one of the things I would like to discuss is 
we’re going to start a working group.  We do have the hazard mitigation plan that needs to be 
kind of addressed; it’s an all hazard obviously and then this group is pretty much all hazard, 
with LEPC.  This working group is going to be formatted and Co-Chaired with Misty 
Richardson and Jeremy Hynds from the City of Henderson.  So this is (11:34) about this, but 
is a comment.  Does anybody have any ideas, comments, on why we’re going there; and 
Misty would you like to chime in on that? 
 
Misty:  Thanks Chief.  One of the things that we have learned in past iterations of this plan 
and the updates is we really want to make sure that whole community involvement is there 
and so very early on in this process, I started looking at ways that we could change what 
we’ve done in the past to improve upon that and one of those things is keeping eyes on this 
in the community and (12:08) with the LEPC so that we can have some accountability for our 
state holders and a schedule so that we can update you on a regular basis and then get your 
(12:18) and also have a venue for our public meetings so that we can discuss the plan as 
required.  So that’s really the attention behind it; and if there are any questions, I am happy to 
entertain those off-line after the meeting if somebody would like to get in touch with me.  
Otherwise that’s the direction and why we’re doing what we’re doing. 
 
Male Voice:  (12:43) I was wondering why, Misty, if Jeremy got picked because (12:47) their 
opinions and (12:49) what happens when you say something, do you usually get picked?  So 
I appreciate (21:54) brings it up to me.  It’ll be good, I think they do need to do that, so I do 
appreciate both of them stepping up and doing that for us. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Alright, closing out Agenda Item #IV and going on to #V. 

 
V. Review and Approve the Submittal of the 2022 HMEP Mid-Cycle Grant Application in 

the amount of $20,608.00 for LEPC to send 7 individuals to Chemtrek International 
Hazmat Summit in New Orleans on September 12th to the 14th 2022.  This is for 
possible action and Karen Taylor is going to express the details of it, please. 
Karen Taylor:  Jason Moyer from Las Vegas PD, are you still on?  Okay, would you like to 
physically hear project, do you want to explain Chemtrek Conference to everybody? 
 
Jason Moyer:  Yeah, so the Chemtrek Conference, as everybody in the hazmat world knows, 
Chemtrek is the place we call for chemical information.  We have hazmat incidents dealing 
with transportation, rail, etc.  In September they are holding the International Hazmat Summit 
in New Orleans, so this was an opportunity I saw to submit to send a representative from the 
local fire departments and LVMPD to attend the summit since in the last year or two with 
COVID and all that stuff we had not had the opportunity to attend many trainings outside of 
the valley and this is a good networking opportunity.  So this application is to send 1 
individual from LVFR, 1 individual from CCFD, North Las Vegas Fire, Mesquite Fire, 1 from 
LVMPD, and 1 from Henderson Fire; and I don’t know if I’m missing anybody to the summit 
for the week to bring information back to the LEPC and our local hazmat teams on what 
they’ve learned and what opportunities are available for us here in the valley. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Jay, so this is Billy Samuels.  I do appreciate you bringing this to 
my attention, I think it was last month you forwarded this over and I think it is a great 
opportunity for all of our jurisdictions to get together and I do appreciate the fact that it is not 
just one jurisdiction going to get that knowledge, so I do appreciate that.  Does anybody have 
any questions for Jason or the reason behind it?  Go ahead Carolyn. 



 
Carolyn Levering:  Jason, is this the same conference that used to be held in Baltimore every 
June, did they change it to New Orleans? 
 
Jason Moyer:  You know, honestly I couldn’t tell you.  I’ve never been to a Chemtrek Summit 
myself.  Somebody else might know that answer, but I honestly don’t know. 
 
Carolyn Levering:  Alright, I’ll look into it, thanks. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Hey, Carolyn if you could, Carlito is on military leave right now, I 
think he would have the answer to that; but I do believe there is something similar to that, but 
I don’t think it’s this one. 
 
Carolyn Levering:  Yeah, I don’t remember Chemtrek being assigned to the Baltimore one, 
but I know it was an international hazmat conference, but… 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Go ahead, whoever spoke first. 
 
Travis Anderson:  Yeah, the Baltimore one is different.  It’s a conference with the ICHIEF’s.  
They’re a hazmat conference, but two totally different things. 
 
Carolyn Levering:  Thanks for clarifying, Travis. 
 
Karen Taylor:  Carolyn just for the record, this is Karen Taylor, we did already get approval to 
go to ICHIEF’s, so that grant has already been approved by SERC. 
 
Carolyn Levering:  Thank you, I thought I’d seen something about it, that’s why I was a little 
confused.  Thank you for clarifying that. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Thanks Carolyn.  Does anybody else have any questions either for 
Jason or Karen Taylor?  I’m hearing no, this is for possible action.  I just want to make sure 
that LEPC does approve this trying to go forward and get those individuals over to New 
Orleans. 
 
Motion to approve this application by Carolyn Levering. 
Carolyn Levering with the First. 
Second by Misty Richardson 
 
Billy Samuels:  Misty Richardson for the Second.  All in favor say “I”.  Do I hear any opposed.  
Hearing nothing; the Motion passes.  And this was again for the submittal of the 2022 HMEP 
Mid-Cycle Grant Application in the amount of $20,608.00 for the LEPC to send 7 individuals 
to Chemtrek in New Orleans on September 12th to the 14th of 2022.  Thanks Jason for 
bringing it our attention, I do appreciate that.  A lot of times we (18:24), so I do appreciate the 
collaboration we have as this group.  Closing out Agenda Item #V, going to open up VI. 
 

VI. Review and Approve the submittal 2022 HMEP Mid-Cycle Grant Application in the 
amount of $23,926.00 for LEPC to send 18 individuals to Fire Shows West Conference 
in Reno on September 26th through the 29th 2022.  This is for possible action, Karen 
Taylor. 
Karen Taylor:  This is Karen for the record.  This is a grant application that we as LEPC have 
routinely done.  The last couple of years obviously this conference has been virtual.  This 
year the plan is to have in attendance at Reno again.  The Fire Shows West Conference has 
many people at LEPC haven’t had this.  This particular application were requesting 6 people 
from Clark County Fire, 3 people from Las Vegas Fire, 3 people from Henderson, 2 people 
from North Las Vegas Fire, 2 people from Mesquite Fire, 1 person from Boulder City Fire and 
1 person from Metro. 



 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Thank you, Karen.  Does anybody have any questions for Karen on 
this?  I think this is great that we have a Metro representative going to the Fire Shows West.  
(20:03) applications there for the Fire Department, but I do appreciate Law Enforcement to 
join us for our parties as well.  Again, that’s a great Conference and I’m all the jurisdictions 
are going.  Whoever has not gone, it’s a great opportunity to go up and do some networking 
and see what’s going on up in the Reno site.  It’s a good time.  This is again for possible 
action. 
 
Motion to approve by Jeremy Hynds. 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Jeremy with the First, thank you.  Is that Carolyn or Jason for the 
Second? 
Carolyn Levering:  I’ll let Jason have it. 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Jason Moyer for the Second.  He’s probably the law enforcement 
officer that wants to go up there to meet fireman, that’s cool.  All in favor say “I”.  Do I hear 
any opposed?  Motion passes for the 2022 HMEP Mid-Cycle Grant Application for 
$23,926.00 for LEPC to send 18 individual to Fire Shows West in Reno September 26th 
through the 29th 2022.  Motion passes.  That closes Agenda Item #VI, open #VII. 
 

VII. Review and Approve 2023 SERC planning, training and equipment Grant Application 
for the amount of $25,000.00 and then $4,000.00 as administrative, which is totaling 
$29,000.00 (21:34) of new working group report.  There can be 3 different things on this 
portion; but A is review application in amount of $10,560.00 to North Las Vegas to 
purchase gas mask canisters; B will be review the application in the amount of 
$4,644.36 to allow the Las Vegas Metropolitan Police to purchase a freezer; C review 
application in the amount of $25,000.00 to allow Clark County Fire Department to 
purchase atmospheric monitors.  This is for possible action. 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Karen do you want to go ahead and tackle this.  If we need to have 
each jurisdiction to represent, we can. 
 
Karen Taylor:  The SERC announced the SERC (22:15) Grant, is available.  It is due back to 
them by the 23rd of March.  That’s one of the main purposes of this meeting is to get this 
application done.  I received 3 applications for consideration for this fund.  The one portion is 
$25,000.00, so as we hear these applications, that portion needs to be $25,000.00 and then 
the administrative portion is $4,000.00.  The first application, I will go in order the way I 
received them is from North Las Vegas and they want to purchase gas masks.  Travis are 
you going to do this, because Solome sent it to me. 
 
Travis Anderson:  (23:13)  (UNINTELLIGIBLE).  I’ll get Solome here so she can go over it 
(23:23) (UNINTELLIGIBLE). 
 
Karen Taylor:  Okay, then we’ll move on.  The next application received was from Las Vegas 
Metropolitan Police and that was from Jason Moyer.  So Jason would like to explain to the 
group what you want to purchase? 
 
Jason Moyer:  Sure.  What we’re doing is, we’re looking to purchase a flammable materials 
storage evidence freezer for the LVMPD Forensics Lab.  The Lab is the only law enforcement 
agency in Southern Nevada analyzing evidence from the presence of ignitable liquids and/or 
residues for criminal prosecution purposes for all Southern Nevada law enforcement and fire 
agencies.  The identification of flammable materials obtained from hazardous materials 
incidents is crucial to investigation, survey, and litigation of hazardous materials incidents at 
structures, roadways, vehicles and facilities throughout Southern Nevada.  Flammable 
materials need to be stored at low temperatures, required to be stored according to NFPA 
OSHA Regulations.  The current equipment that is being used is actually repurposed WHO 
Grade freezers that were basically hand-me-downs from the evidence vault, so we’re looking 
into getting them upgraded to properly store any flammable evidence and materials that they 



need and get everybody back into NFPA and OSHA Regulations.  The amount was 
$4,644.00. 
 
Chair Billy Samuels:  Hey Jason, this is Billy Samuels.  Do you know the temperatures on 
those commercial size freezers that you have to have? 
 
Jason Moyer:  I will defer to Jason Altmeter from our Forensics Lab, he may be able to 
answer that for us. 
 
Jason Altmeter:  I work for the laboratory.  Our freezers that we’re currently using are a 
certain door room type freezers.  We can get them down to about minus 15 degrees Celsius 
which is a good temperature to keep anything that may be flammable from evaporating and 
potentially losing evidence.  So those are really the temperatures we’re looking at is sub-zero 
temperatures, but the big thing is to get something that is more explosion proof, more suited 
for our needs, not a food-grade type freezer.  If that answers your question, Chief. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Yes sir it does.  (25:57) cold freezers and I don’t know what to do 
with them, so I know that’s going to help you guys out.  So it’s kind of going that route.  But 
I’m not against this, I think it is obviously important and you guys serve all of our 
communities, so again, I’m not against this, I’m just trying to give you guys more options too. 
 
Karen Taylor:  Since I don’t hear North Las Vegas on, I will go ahead and do Clark County 
Fire to the best of my ability.  We’re requesting $25,000.00.  The request is to purchase 20 
atmospheric monitors; 1 calibration kit to calibrate those monitors. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Thanks Karen.  Travis did you grab Solome?  He went to go get 
her.  So Karen can we just talk about this real quick?  I’m looking at it and I’m just doing 
simple math.  This is Billy Samuels.  We have $25,000.00 total; but we’re looking close 
almost $39,000.00 in projects, correct? 
 
Karen Taylor:  That’s correct, sir. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay we’re going to have to do a cut somewhere or someone’s not 
going to get their stuff, right? 
 
Karen Taylor:  Correct. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay.  Are you planning on having that answered during this 
meeting right now, today, Karen? 
 
Karen Taylor:  Yes. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay.  Let’s give Travis a couple of minutes.  You guys kind of 
think about it.  Do you have this project in front of you Karen? 
 
Karen Taylor:  I do.  I can pull it up. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Can you just read it and then Solome can take the rest….oh there 
she is. 
 
Karen Taylor:  The application was for $10,560.00 and they want to purchase 120 gas mask 
canisters and that’s the only thing on the application was those canisters. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay. 
 
Jeremy:  (UNITELLIGIBLE).  Canisters are also the masks? 



 
Travis:  So I’ve been talking to Solome.  Those are just the canisters to replace the ones that 
are expired.  They are just canisters on the masks. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Copy that.  Thank you Travis, thank you Solome.  And Jeremy you 
got your question answered? 
 
Jeremy:  Yes I did. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay, thank you. 
 
Male Voice:  And so the original canisters were purchased on United National Standards, but 
we’re just taking (29:13) and we’re just trying to replace them. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Copy that.  Well we have about a $15,000.00 gap is what I’m 
looking at.  Karen, do they have a breakdown of our monitors and how much each one costs? 
 
Karen Taylor:  Yes we do. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Can you please break that down for me please? 
 
Karen Taylor:  Sure. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Thank you.  Obviously the (29:36).  So the monitors would be 
different. 
 
Karen Taylor:  The monitors, there are 3 different types of monitors.  There are ammonia 
monitors, and the request was for 9 of them and they are $575.00; and then there are multi-
gas monitors which are similar to what we have purchased before and there are 2 at 
$3,090.00; and then there is charcoal monitors 9 of them for $575.00. 
 
Jeremy:  Chief, who is going to be using these monitors on the Clark County Fire site? 
 
Karen Taylor:  It’s my understanding, Jeremy that these were going to go to the heavy rescue 
units. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Yeah Jeremy, most car engines and trucks are (30:44) are staffed 
with some type of gas monitor of some sort, given all of their capabilities.  (30:51) just like 
your (30:56) team works on, they go down into the vault and they have to kind of monitor 
different levels of gas.  So I’m guessing it’s the same concept. 
 
Chief Warren Whitney:  It’s also to support boring company operations should there be an 
emergency in an unfinished tunnel. 
 
Jeremy:  Thanks Chief Whitney.  (31:18)  since you guys don’t have a dedicated hazmat 
team, how would it be utilized and how is it going to be deployed out to the field and if you 
guys are only getting 2 multi’s, then how would you really push that out; but it makes more 
sense now and kind of pinpoint it (31:43) 
 
Chief Warren Whitney:  Yeah Jeremy, combined (31:45) you have impaired monitoring 
anytime you go down through a whole through OSHA, and that’s not just the hazmat team, 
that’s (31:54) rescue. 
 
Jeremy:  Yeah, thanks Chief I appreciate that. 
 



Chairman Billy Samuels:  You guys give me a second.  I’m going to do some simple math.  
Well it’s not very simple, cause I’m part of the Clark County School District so I’m going to 
make sure.  Karen we can actually take some of our projects off, right? 
 
Karen Taylor:  Yeah. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay.  Metro I’m guess that your freezer is, that’s 1 freezer for 
$4,600.00? 
 
Jason Moyer:  Yes that’s correct. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay.  Chief Anderson, are you able to cut that in half and we’ll see 
if we can cut some of our stuff in half and make sure we can get at least 3 projects through? 
 
Travis Anderson:  Assuming, about as much as you need. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Alright, thanks Travis.  Let me….Hey Karen what does it look like if 
we cut North Town’s in half and basically cut ours in pretty much half as well?  Keep those 2 
multi-gas and then supplement the rest of the ammonia and charcoal ones and see where we 
go from there.  Can you do the math real quick for me? 
 
Karen Taylor:  Um hmm. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Thank you.  So are you guys good with all that, what I’m trying to 
accomplish? 
 
Male Voice:  Hey Chief, I think it’s important that we kind of explore what you had talked 
about with your ultra-freeze freezers.  If that’s something that you can’t use and they can use 
it instead, push that over to them and just kick that off free-up (33:28) is a lot of this. 
 
Jason Moyer:  Yeah and again you know I wish I had more information on what my freezers 
(33:38).  I don’t think mine are, what are the words they used….not able to handle the 
explosive part.  I don’t know, I just know mine get really cold.  I don’t know what other 
characteristics their freezers have, I just don’t know.  But they’re good Dip-N-Dot ones, you 
can keep Dip-N-Dots in them guys, so if you guys have a party, you guys would be more than 
happy to use them. 
 
Male Voice:  Jason, do you think that that’s something that we can look at? 
 
Jason Moyer:  I’m mean if it meets the specs, I don’t have a problem with it you know for 
flammability is what they’re trying to safely store.  I am not familiar with products the Chief 
has.  If we had more time to explore it, I’d be all for it.  But then again, I don’t want to miss an 
opportunity here. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Hey Karen, when does this application have to close by? 
Karen Taylor:  It is due to the SERC on March 23, and I have to take it to the Board of County 
Commission theoretically before I send it. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay.  I’m guessing this is of this year, right, not next year? 
 
Karen Taylor:  Correct.  When I cut ours in half, everything except the calibration equipment, 
as we’re only requesting 1; that brings us down to $12,200.00. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay give me a second, Karen.  Thank you for doing that. 
 



Karen Taylor:  That would bring us, we’re about…we needed to get down to….if we leave 
Metro whole at the $4,635.00, and do North Las Vegas at $5,280.00, then the difference 
would be $15,085.00. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  I’m sorry, you lost me….so. 
 
Karen Taylor:  If we leave Metro whole at $4,635.00 and cut North Las Vegas in half, that 
would be $5,280.00. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  So, then we have about $3,000.00 left, right?  We can’t count that 
$4,000.00, that’s administrative. 
 
Karen Taylor:  Correct.  The administrative we don’t count in as part of it; it is part of a 
separate pot. 
 
Male Voice:  Alright so we really only have? 
 
Karen Taylor:  The difference would be $2,885.00 to wiggle with. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay.  I’m trying to figure out how (39:21) unless you guys.  How 
about let’s just make a motion.  We’ll go that route first and we’ll see what you guys want to 
do.  Go ahead Jeff. 
 
Jeff Ohs:  I motion to push forward all 3 applications with the new numbers that were just 
figured with the potential of excluding the freezer should the Clark County Fire Department 
freezer fit the need of Metro. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  To make sure I’m understanding it correctly that, go through with 
the numbers, breakdown the ones that we can from North Las Vegas and Clark County’s 
applications, do whatever meets the dollar amount value; and if the freezers that I currently 
have meets its specs of the Las Vegas Metropolitan Police Department Crime Lab, then we 
can go forth with upping the numbers of all the additional products. 
 
Jeff Ohs:  That is correct.  Does that make sense to this group? 
 
Chief Anderson:  I follow. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Thanks, Chief.  Chief Anderson this is one of your projects and 
mine as well, are you good with what the intensions are behind this submittal? 
 
Chief Anderson:  If we can get 50% paid for through this grant, then that’s 50% more than 
what we had to work by, so we’re satisfied with that. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Copy that, thank you Chief.  Jason are you good if you guys can 
come look at the stuff that we currently have which is less than a year old?  If they meet the 
specs of the Crime Lab, would you be willing to hold this application?  I’d probably speak to 
Rachel on this as well, and then we can just do a transfer of assets from what we currently 
have, if that meets your needs?  And if not, continue with your application and Clark County 
Fire and North Las Vegas would decrease their requests. 
 
Jason:  Yes, we’d be willing to take a look at them.  We can get it done as soon as possible 
so everything fits the needs of (41:46), but yes, we’d be willing to look at them. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Copy that, thank you Jason.  I’m going to go through my legal 
counsel, Misty Richardson.  Are we able to work to go through to that process that way? 
 



Misty Richardson:  (42:08).  I’m not seeing a major issue with that, no; as long as it’s spelled 
out exactly as you stated. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay. 
 
Karen Taylor:  Chief Samuels, this is Karen Taylor for the record.  So the $2,800.00 after 
each of us pay 50%, we need a decision about that $2,800.00 whether we’re going to cut it in 
half and I think it would work for both if I cut it in half so it’s $1,600.00 and split it between 
North Las Vegas and North Las Vegas will be able to get a few more gas masks and I think in 
our application a couple more things aren’t super expensive, so we could increase and get a 
few more of those items that we removed.  I think we can maneuver into it working. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Yes, that’s kind of what I was thinking.  It also depends on that 
$4,600.00; then it would be additional items that North Town and Clark County would just 
basically split evenly across the board for their 2 products so I think they match equally.  But 
that’s kind of my thought process on what it would look like it would work for this item. 
 
Misty Richardson:  So whomever made the motion, we should be very clear. 
 
Jason Moyer:  I’m good with the wording that Chief Samuels used leaving the numbers at the 
values that can be calculated to fit the need of all 3 applications. 
 
Misty Richardson:  So, this is Misty, that is a challenge, you need very specific numbers.  
They have to be specifically stated in the motion. 
 
Jason Moyer:  Okay, then we’ll go with the minimum of the 50% numbers. 
 
Karen Taylor:  Well we need to account for the $2,800.00 Chief, so hold on.  So I’m going to 
go ahead and half the $2,800.00 and put…I’ll give you new numbers for North Las Vegas and 
us.  We can back into it and leave the project for Metro.  Is that what you want? 
 
Male Voice:  Yes. 
 
Travis:  Hey Billy, I was just thinking if they can use your guys’ freezer, just take that money 
that they were going to use and just apply it to no longer use that and just leave us out from 
that additional finding.  So you’ll know exactly what you’re going to find out after Karen is 
done and then if they will use the freezer, then just apply it to your guys’ grant to buy the 
additional monitors. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Copy that.  That makes sense; thanks Travis, appreciate that. 
 
Karen, did you hear what Chief Anderson just said? 
 
Karen Taylor:  Uh huh. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Okay. 
 
Karen Taylor:  So that’s if Metro is able to use the freezers that we have, then that money 
would go back to Clark County Fire’s application. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  While we waiting for Karen to go through this process, I like 
listening to her multiple calculator with the keys (UNINTELLIGIBLE) right now.  Some of you 
guys might not even know what that is, but a lot of us do. 
 
Karen Taylor:  Alright, so the new numbers would be leaving Metro at $4,635.00; North Las 
Vegas at $6,922.00; Clark County Fire at $11,557.00, which will bring us to the $25,000.00. 



 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Jeff does that make sense to you? 
 
Karen Taylor:  I gave you the wrong number.  For Clark County, the number would be 
$13,443.00.  the other 2 are correct and in your motion then mentioned something about if 
Las Vegas Metro is able to use Clark County Fire’s freezers then their allocation will then be 
moved to Clark County. 
 
Male Voice:  That’s the agreement that Chief Samuels and Chief Anderson have, right? 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  And WP as well. 
 
Male Voice:  Okay. 
 
Karen Taylor:  Do you need those numbers again? 
 
Travis:  Yeah, please just so I can stand correctly. 
 
Karen Taylor:  Okay.  North Las Vegas $6,922.00; Las Vegas Metro $4,635.00; Clark County 
Fire $13,443.00. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  Karen just so you know, we’re going to be off by $9.00.  Metro is 
$4,644.00 
 
Karen Taylor:  Oh. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  So subtract the $9.00 or whatever from Clark County Fire. 
 
Karen Taylor:  So the $9.00 from ours would be….. 
 
(48:41) (HAD POWER OUTAGE ISSUES)  (UNINTELLIGIBLE) 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  We lost power in our building.  For some reason I still have like 
access, but everybody else that is in this building does not.  So we can make a lot of 
decisions right now without the rest of Clark County Fire knowing anything (LAUGHING).  So 
if we can go forth with that, you guys, the numbers are; Jeff do you want to go ahead and 
take a shot at that motion? 
 
Motion by Jeff Ohs.  So I’ll restate the motion to move forward with the 3 applications for 
North Las Vegas Fire in the amount of $6,922.00; for Las Vegas Metro PD in the amount of 
$4,644.00; and to the Clark County Fire Department in the amount of $13,434.00. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  And I think you just need to make the disclaimer that if LVMPD is 
able to utilize our freezers, then we will split those funds. 
 
Jeff Ohs:  And in the event that Metro is able to use the freezers currently held by Clark 
County Fire Department that that money will transfer to the 50% agreement between North 
Las Vegas Fire and Clark County Fire for the purchase of additional equipment as stated in 
the prior grant application. 
 
Chairman Billy Samuels:  That works for me Jeff, thank you.  Anybody want to do a second 
on that? 
 
Angeline Szymanski:  I’ll Second that. 
 



Chairman Billy Samuels:  All in favor say “I”.  Do I hear any opposed?  Thank you group.  
That motion passes for the amount of $13,434.00 to CCFD; $6,922.00 to North Las Vegas; 
and $4,644.00 to LVMPD with the caveat that if LVMPD can use the freezer that CCFD 
holds, we’ll do a transfer of assets over to them and that $4,644.00 will be split evenly 
between jurisdictions of North Town and CCFD.  Closing out Agenda Item #VII.  Agenda Item 
#VIII. 

 
VIII. Public Comments 

 This is for discussion only.  No action may be taken upon a matter raised under this item of 
the Agenda until the matter itself has been specifically included on the Agenda as an item 
upon which action may be taken.  Public comments may be limited to 2 minutes per person at 
the discretion of the Chair.  Persons may not allocate unused time to other speakers.  
Comments will not be restricted based on viewpoint.  Do I have anybody for public comment?  
I’m hearing none.  This is me saying thank you to all you guys for having your patients during 
this call.  That last Agenda Item kind of kicked our butts a little bit, but I appreciate the 
cooperation that we all have as jurisdictions solely not for the best interest of our community, 
not just one specific department or agency, so I do thank you for that.  Our next regular 
scheduled LEPC Meeting will be Tuesday, May 10th, 2022, at 09:00.  This will be via (2:59).  
With that Agenda Item #IX, looking for Adjournment. 

 
   IX. Adjournment 
 Misty Richardson: Misty Richardson for the record, motion to adjourn. 
 Chairman Billy Samuels:  Misty with the First, do I hear a second? 
 Dean Kiernan:  Second, Clark County School District. 
 Chairman Billy Samuels:  Dean with the Second.  All in favor say “I”.  I guess none opposed 

because you guys are probably tired of this meeting for today.  You guys enjoy your 
afternoon and look forward to seeing you guys next time.  Take care of yourselves, see ya. 


	Clark County Local Emergency Planning Committee
	March 15, 2022


